CITY OF HAINES
COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA

APRIL 10, 2018
       CONVENE: 6:00 PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL

Mayor's Report

Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council Member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately.  If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for the other items on the consent agenda.
· Minutes of February 13, 2018 & March 13, 2018 Council meetings.
· March & April accounts payable.

· Resources and obligations report – February & March 
City Recorder/Public Works Reports

· Reports
Administrative Matters
· First Reading of Ordinance No. 151, Series 2018 An Ordinance to Regulate the Use of the City of Haines Rights of Way

· Sewer Farm Lease

· Request for Variance 

· Request to Utilize Undeveloped Right of Way

· Appoint Budget Committee

· Appoint Planning Commission Member

Unfinished Business
New Business
Council Reports

Public Comments
The City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director, Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-9410
Approved
Council____________________ Date_________________________

CITY OF HAINES

CITY COUNCIL MEETING
APRIL 10, 2018
CONVENED: 6:00 PM

CITY HALL

Mayor Jim Brown opened the April 10, 2018 City Council meeting at 6:00 pm. Council members present were Ken Bain, Lisa Whited, Don Adcock, Connie Pound-Lewis, Katie Jones and John Shurtleff. Also present were City Recorder Valerie Russell and Public Works Brandon Fry.
Citizens present: Sandy Wood, Kay Rood, Terry Blaske, Mike Morrow, Angie Shurtleff, Bill Steele and Roberta Stehle.
Agenda Item No. 1 – Administrative Matters

Request for Variance
Planning Director Richard Howe explained that Margaret Nitcher requested a variance for setbacks on her property located at 821 Long Street. Her son, AJ Davis remodeled and added on to her house and built a woodworking shop on the property. The Baker County building inspector discovered that the construction was completed without permits. The inspector is willing to issue the permits if the City grants Mrs. Nitcher a variance for the setbacks. According to the City of Haines Planning & Zoning Ordinance the side property boundary on Third street has a 10-foot set back where a bay window has been installed. Mrs. Nitcher is requesting a 7-foot set back on Third Street. The front property boundary on Long Street has a 15-foot set back. The existing house which was built around 1900 does not follow the set-backs but is grandfathered in. The request includes a 1-foot variance from Long Street and an 8-foot variance for the south property boundary for the woodworking shop. Mrs. Nitcher and Mr. Davis were unaware that the existing house did not follow the setbacks so when the woodworking shop was built they placed it 1 foot farther to the west than the house. 
The Planning Commission has approved the request, but not to issue the variance until the dormer on the front porch that protrudes onto City property is removed. Also, the Commission recommends that the City notify Mrs. Nitcher and Mr. Davis that in the future if they construct or make any additions anywhere in Haines without first obtaining a permit those structures will be removed.

Council discussion followed.

Councilor Whited made a motion to postpone the decision on the variance until the next Council meeting so the Council can visit the site. Councilor Jones seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.

Request to Utilize an Undeveloped Right of Way
Mayor Brown explained that Bill Steele and Roberta Stehle have made a request to utilize an undeveloped alley that dead ends at the creek on their property at 825 First Street. The alley is used as the driveway to the main entrance of the house. Mayor Brown commented that Reliance Connects does have a phone pedestal in the alley.
Councilor Pound-Lewis declared that she had a conflict of interest because Roberta Stehle is her sister and removed herself from the Council. 

Councilor Shurtleff made a motion to accept the request from Bill Steele and Roberta Stehle to utilize an undeveloped alley that dead ends at the creek. Councilor Whited seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.

Bill Steele and Roberta Stehle also requested to use 40 feet, or half, of the Amy Street right of way that adjoins their property to the east. Larry and Kay Rood currently have an agreement with the City to utilize the entire 80-foot Amy Street right of way that adjoins their property to the west.

Kay Rood made a statement to the Council that on July 21, 2015 the City of Haines and Larry and Kay Rood entered into an agreement to utilize the Amy Street right of way that adjoins their property between First and Second Streets. Since entering into the agreement the Rood’s have maintained and mowed per the agreement. The Rood’s do not want to split the Amy Street right of way as the Steele’s are requesting but continue to share the use of the Amy Street right of way as they have for the past year. Complete written statement is herein attached and part of the record.
Discussion followed.

Councilor Bain made a motion to deny Bill Steele and Roberta Stehle’s request to utilize 40 feet of the Amy Street right of way. Councilor Jones seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.
Agenda Item No. 2 - Mayor’s Report

Baker Sanitary Service Franchise Fee
Mayor Brown addressed the Council concerning charging Baker Sanitary Service a franchise fee for operating within the City of Haines. Baker Sanitary Service currently maintains the Recycle Center and provides a chemical toilet for the franchise agreement. Baker Sanitary Service is willing to pay the City a 5% franchise fee but the City will have to either give up the chemical toilet or the maintenance of the recycle center. Apparently, the chemical toilet is worth $500.00 per month. Baker Sanitary Service makes approximately $3,000 per month from the customers within the City limits and a few outside the City limits which would amount to $150 per month franchise fees. Baker Sanitary has two used chemical toilets the City can buy for $300 each. The City can then apply for a Union Pacific grant to build a permanent public restroom. 
Councilor Shurtleff made a motion to purchase the two used chemical toilets from Baker Sanitary Service. Councilor Bain seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.

Discussion followed concerning the restoration of the bandstand and possibly applying for a grant for the repairs. Councilor Adcock and Councilor Shurtleff will calculate an estimate of costs.
Agenda Item No. 3 – Consent Agenda
Councilor Jones made a motion to approve the consent agenda. Councilor Adcock seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.
Agenda Item No. 4 – City Recorder/Public Works Reports
City Recorder

CDBG Grant & SDWRLF Loan
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that the City finally received a Community Development Block Grant in the amount of $1,908,122. The City was also approved for the loan from the Safe Drinking Water Revolving Loan Fund in the amount of $1,818,265 of which $961,827 will be forgiven, so the actual loan will be in the amount of $856,438. The loan is a 30-year loan at 1% interest. 
This phase of the project includes installing water meter at every service which is a requirement of the grant and loan. A new water reservoir will be constructed next to well #3. Electrical upgrades will be made on well #3 and formally abandoned well #2. The water rights from well #2 will be transferred over to the new well when it is drilled in the next phase of the project.
The water rates will have to be at the affordability rate of approximately $49.00 per month when the project is completed in two years. The current rate is $41.00 per month which will require a $4.00 per month increase this year and next year.
The first part of the process is paperwork. JUB Engineers is adjusting the plans to only include the components for the first phase of the project. The actual construction will probably not begin until October of this year. 
Government Ethics
The Government Ethics Statement of Economic Interest was sent to all public official’s March 15th and must be completed and filed by April 15th. 

The League of Oregon Cities will be holding a free Government Ethics Training, April 11, 2018, 7:00 pm to 9:00 pm at the North Powder School. All public officials are encouraged to attend.

Misc.
The Planning Document was sent to the State for the initial review in October. Scott Edelman from the DLCD reviewed the document and sent back his comments and suggestions. The one thing that he did find that needs to be included is the Fair Housing Standard verbiage. Planning Director Richard Howe is reviewing the comments and suggestions.

Valerie is in the process of preparing the budget, the Budget Committee meeting will be scheduled for the later part of May. 

Public Works


Misc.
Public Works Brandon Fry explained to the Council that with the assistance of the Haines Fire Department he was able to burn the brush pile at the Landfill. 
The lift station pumps were serviced by Xylem technician and completed a routine coolant change which is recommended every three years. The technician discovered that pump #1 had an electrical connector that was melted from high heat. Whelan Electric replaced the connector and conducted tests to confirm that everything was working properly. The Xylem technician will send a report on his complete findings.
Sewer farm irrigation pump project is progressing and should be on line soon. The project costs are under what was originally budgeted.

The City has purchased gravel to fill potholes which will be completed when the sewer farm pump project is complete.
Agenda Item No. 5 – Administrative Matters
First Reading Ordinance No. 151, Series 2018 An Ordinance to Regulate the Use of the City of Haines Rights of Way
City Recorder Valerie Russell read aloud Ordinance No. 151, Series 2018 An Ordinance to Regulate the Use of the City of Haines Rights of Way. 
A written public comment was read aloud and is herein attached and part of the record.

Councilor Shurtleff questioned the statement in the ordinance “It is the residents responsibility to know where the private property boundaries are located.” Considering that it difficult to know where the boundaries are exactly and that it would be the property owners burden of proof. 
Mayor Brown explained that it would be the property owners responsibility if they don’t agree with the City’s established property boundaries they could have it surveyed at their cost.
A lengthy discussion followed.

Councilor Bain made a motion to proceed with the adoption of the Ordinance No. 151 Series 2018. Councilor Adcock seconded the motion.
Citizen Terry Blaske asked about an instance where a property owner has no place on their private property to park trailers or boats.
Mayor Brown stated that if it is stored on City property it is not allowed.

Citizen Mike Morrow questioned if the area is mowed and the item has been moved to mow if that would be allowed.
Mayor Brown explained that mobile items that are moved are not the problem.
Councilors Bain, Adcock, Jones and Whited voted yes. Councilor Pound-Lewis and Shurtleff voted no.

Sewer Farm Lease
Mayor Brown explained that it was time to negotiate the sewer farm lease. The lease was $20.00 per acre for 2017 plus the electric costs for pumping the water.
Councilor Whited made a motion to lease the sewer farm to Jim Aldrich for $20.00 per acre for 2018. Councilor Jones seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 

Appoint Budget Committee
The volunteers to serve on the 2018/2019 Budget Committee are Andi Walsh, Kathy Down, Angie Shurtleff, Gary Johnson, Peter Hall and Richard Howe.

Councilor Jones made a motion to accept the 2018/2019 Budget Committee members. Councilor Whited seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.

Appoint Planning Commission Member

City Recorder Valerie Russell stated that Planning Commission member Joann Illingsworth resigned from the Commission. Andi Walsh has volunteered to serve on the Planning Commission to fill the empty seat.
Councilor Jones made a motion to appoint Andi Walsh to the Planning Commission. Councilor Adcock seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent.
Meeting adjourned at 8:10 pm.
Respectfully submitted,
Valerie Russell, City Recorder 
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